Union Area School District 
New Castle, Pennsylvania
Public Board Meeting Minutes 
Union Area Board of School Directors 
September 25, 2019

The Union Area Board of School Directors met in public session on September 25, 2019 in the MS/HS Board Room for a Special Meeting at 6:30 PM.  The following persons were in attendance: 

Board Members:					Administrators: 				
Dr. Michael Hink					Dr. Michael Ross, Superintendent
Mr. Donald Friend					Mr. Rob Nogay, MS/HS Principal (7:45 PM)  
Ms. Debra Allebach					Ms. Samantha Laverty, Business Manager / Board Sec
Mr. John Bertolino					
Mr. Arin Biondi				
Ms. Roxanne Exposito				
Mr. Robert Mrozek			 
Mr. John Pacella					Media:  New Castle News					
							Solicitor: Louis M. Perrotta, Esq. 
							Public: See Attached Sign-In Sheet 

Board Members Not Present:  Ms. Elizabeth Sylvester

Call to Order 
Dr. Hink called the meeting to order at 6:30PM.

Pledge of Allegiance 
Dr. Hink requested those in attendance to join in the salute to the flag at 6:30P.M.  
  
Informational Fall Sports Update (6:33 PM)
Dr. Hink welcomes the public and addressed the rules and manner in which the board will conduct the meeting to discuss fall sports. 

Dr. Ross addressed the public and the Board to explain the purpose of the meeting is to take feedback from the community that will be taken into consideration when deciding if the Board should approve a co-operative agreement for Varsity Football.  Dr. Ross asked that the meeting is kept orderly, not to argue with one another, and to hear what one another thinks rather than a lobby to change minds.  

Dr. Ross further explained that this meeting by no means indicates a merger.  There is zero correlation between the two and the District is not at risk for a merge.  Dr. Ross explained the following: 

Every 2 years the PIAA realigns the athletes.  In 2013 Union had the same exact conversation about football numbers and trying to get kids on a team.  In 2015 Union had the same problem with numbers.  2017 the same conversation came up and at this time the district thought they could compete due to new classifications.  Now comes 2019 and as usual the district is worried about numbers.  Coach Robinson is concerned now more than in the past and is concerned with fielding a team and safety issues that come with that.  

The school board was notified in August and the board decided to investigate what could be next.   If we are going to co-op we have to make the decision by October and the opportunity to co-op is off the table for two years.  If we chose not to coop we will not have the opportunity to play if we can not field a team. 

Dr. Ross further explained the rules for the co-op such as asking bordering schools first is required. Dr. Ross met with Mohawk, New Castle, and Neshannock.  Mohawk was not interested.   New Castle and Neshannock seem interested.  Both schools are waiting on Union and what we want to do so they can inform their Boards as well.  There are other county teams that are interested as well that would take our players if those two schools fail.  

Dr. Ross stated that nobody there including himself or the Board really wants to co-op.  Nobody wants to make this decision in any way.  It is a terrible position we are in.  This is the harsh reality we need to discuss. 

The decision and feedback the Board wants are based on the facts I gave you.  If we try to make this work we are gambling.  The safest thing to do is co-op but the concern is to lose the identity of the District.  However, Identity issue can still happen if we cancel the season.  We really don’t know the outcome and if we can keep it together.  

Dr. Ross opened up the floor for discussion and explained he would clarify any objective information regarding rules, order, etc.   I will be the source of info for you 40-60 hours of work on this since August and I will ensure you I will answer anything you want to know.  

Public Comment on Agenda Items (7:03PM) 
Joseph Gunn – If we decide to Coop and nobody wanted us we would not have any options outside county.  

	Dr. Ross - I find this to be highly unlikely.  This is a two year decision.  

Are there any other schools that did this and came back in? 

	Dr. Ross explained Cornell did a co-op with Quaker Valley and now has a team back.  They took everything 	to Quaker Valley.  School districts in Clarion County had two small schools and decided to share the teams.  I 	do not think this would work in our case so it would be more like absorption.  

Jennifer Pelto – What will happen to Cheerleading?  

	We would not want to eliminate our cheerleaders.  We need to iron that out later.  

Michael Waters-   If we were absorbed, would our kids be treated fair for both our staff and students? 

	We had that conversation I would characterize it that they all seemed to address this as the responsibility to 	the football team as a whole.  

Michael Gunn – Thanks the Board and School.  Are we going to have any say so on what school we go to?  

	If multiple schools are interested within our border it becomes our decision.  If those schools say No we can 	expand our search.  If the community should have input if we get to that point then tonight is a fine time.  
	
Leanne Neely – Couldn’t the schools come to us? 

	There is that possibility of playing one game at our stadium but No, we need them.  

Jonathan Cross – what if the schools all say no? 

	We would be done if nobody accepts us.  

Lori Bowen – Was there anything done to try to get the kids come out? What was it?  Where is our program falling apart that kids are not playing?  What has been done to bring these kids back?  

 
	Stacy Robinson - I have talked to every boy in the school.  You do not want to push kids when their heart is 	not in it. Football is a tough sport and all sports thin out the higher you go up.  We went knocked on doors.  

Amy Chornenky – We do not have a JV Team so is there intimidation with the age with freshman?  

	Robinson - That is a valid concern.  But we have kids on the team that are small currently.  If we co-op we 	would have a 	JV team if we sent out enough.  

	Ross – we asked this question and it would also give them the opportunity.  
	To address Lori Jr. High is reflecting the Varsity.  

Lori Bowen – I just want to know why and why they are not coming out.  This could be some information that the Board could use.  

Joe Gunn – We have a normal drop off to us.  We had to co-op for pee wee.  The group in 8th grade now had to coop for pee wee as well.  So the numbers are the same. The coach was able to hold this together and now the rubber is hitting the road.  Coaches are walking away from his son because he did not get better from day one.  If my boy doesn’t get a chance to prove we will have a team and get to play.  I don’t want to go anywhere else but I ask that you are confident in we have a team.  Stacy does a good job to protect those guys.  Have you built a time frame into when you will make a decision? 

	Ross - The next scheduled time frame is our October Board Meeting.  If the board needs to deliberate we 	would communicate that.  For now it is our next board meeting.  If there is no desire for a co-op it will not be 	on the agenda.  

Kelly Peace – How many Boys 7-12 each grade and how many are on the team.  

	Ross - Classifications are not set by participation and there are 30 in each grade.  The new school if we coop 	would take on ½ our enrollment.  
 
Dave Heaberlin – I know your job is not easy.  Right now the decision is for the kids.  It doesn’t matter pride or Scotties, it is about the kids.  35 band 15 cheer 22 football 72 kids we are talking about.  Dr. Ross has done some diligent work.  My son played two years and hated it.  I would love to see him out there but it isn’t going to happen.  How many of you had to force your kids to do something?  My point is that there are a lot of kids at risk that would like to do something.  I applaud the work you are doing and keep the kids first and foremost in your mind. 

Cindey Eckert – What happens to Boosters & Homecoming? 

	Ross - Those discussions have not been answered but there are options for us to have a homecoming still.  As 	far as 	boosters are concerned they would just not support football.  They would still exist but not in the 	context. 

Mark Walters – We lose football we lose $15,000 -$20,000 and less money to put towards the other sports.  The nice part is we have one Booster organization and we join forces.  

Fred Settle – What is the likelihood to triple into other sports? 

	Robinson – As far as fall sports and other sports, the schools we talked with would take it on and Cross 	Country and Track which may be looked at.  It isn’t a team sport.  

Ross – High participation sports are not on the table. 

Eric Reichert – The 9th graders play with Varsity?  It seems the same amount of students as 20 years ago.  If none of the guys want to go what do we do?  

	We wouldn’t have a team and nobody would go play.  These are discussions we need to have.  

Nick Lutz – I talked to about 20 of the young Scotties.  These kids haven’t gotten around to it.  Talk to the kids and educate them about it.  A lot are receptive.  

Lori Bowen – Has anyone thought of maybe hiring a consultant? Has anyone thought of 8 on 8? 

Kathy DeRaleau - My son said he wanted to play football.  He doesn’t understand football.  Share kids between sports.  Reach out to Cyber Kids.  

Johnke –The numbers are 22 that is AA numbers.  Now is not the right time to co-op.  I have an opinion about why kids are not playing.  What happens when kids go to Neshannock?  Will they cut?  The talent is different from the numbers.  My point is…what happens to cheerleading and others?  I don’t care if you co-op.  The culture we have (Jr. High) with no teamwork, no community service, no communication.  Just co-op with a decent school district and do not effect property values. 
Michael Gunn – Football across the country is down.  An option is everyone can play but make sure it is a healthy environment for the kids.  

Kelly Roberts – I don’t want to co-op but has every avenue been explored?  

Leah Johnke – We are a small school and you have been playing with the same amount for how many years.  Not in favor (not now).  The numbers are the same.  What is different then and now?  

	Ross – 20 years it was 10-12th grade.  

Christina Vitale -   somebody had asked me how the kids feel and I have two (Senior and a Junior) so both of their senior years.  Would the coaches be with them?  What is the atmosphere around here?  

Diane Benedict – As a parent we get involved with the school.  Coaches and advisors can get a little selfish with mandatory practices for all sports over the summer.  We need to learn to share our students.  

Kelly Smith – Will the coaches go with the kids?  They don’t know our boys and chances of them seeing the field? Do we have the choice on where our kids go?  

	Ross – You will not have an actual vote and yes coaches would go with students. 

John Johnke – Classification if we joined with another school?  

	Robinson – We wouldn’t know the numbers.  

Eric Reichert – If this happened we should go with the smaller school rather than the larger school.  
What do we do with youth and their identity? Keep on gambling.  

Mark Stanley –Cornell dropped the program and came back.  Get the mindset that we can bring this back.  When the time comes they do not play.  We share athletes and that is what we do.  It is only two years.  And if we make that decision and it doesn’t happen we aren’t playing at all.  

John Chornenky – I would rather them do something and have them somewhere to go than not.  Our 9th graders have their own team.  Our kids probably know each other already.  Quote from Sharpsville – major concern if you play freshmen for varsity.  

	Robinson – I think a lot of smaller schools are experiencing what we do.  

John Johnke – What is the number playing up District 10.  

	Rob Nogay – We would have to go with all sports and the entire District.  

Lori Bowen – If you decide to coop.  Could we have a building plan to bring this back to Union?  

	Dr. Hink asked for more comments and there were no further comments from the public.  

	Dr. Ross thanked those who came and shared their ideas.  

New Business (8:29 PM)
Dr. Hink called for new business at 8:29 PM 

Adjourn 8:30 PM) 
Bertolino moved to adjourn the special meeting at 8:30.  Allebach seconded (8 yes).  The motion carried. 
____________________________________________

Samantha C. Laverty, Board Secretary
